Business and Politics in China

The Oil Executive Reshuffle of 2011

Erica Downs & Michal Meidan

During the first week of April 2011, the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) reshuffled top executives of China's three major national oil companies (NOCs): China National Offshore Oil Corporation (CNOOC), China National Petroleum Corporation (CNPC) and China Petrochemical Corporation (Sinopec). On April 2, the CCP announced that Su Shulin, the former party secretary and general manager of Sinopec, would become the deputy party secretary and acting governor of Fujian Province.¹ On April 8, the CCP revealed that Fu Chengyu, the former party secretary and general manager of CNOOC, would become chairman and party secretary of Sinopec.² The CCP also announced that Wang Yilin, a deputy general manager of (and the number three official at) CNPC would become chairman and party secretary of CNOOC.³

The oil executive reshuffle was a blatant reminder of the CCP's control over China's flagship firms. Unlike the CEOs of companies like ExxonMobil and Shell, the leaders of China's NOCs are not selected by their boards of directors, outgoing CEOs and other senior managers. Instead, they are nominated by the Organization Department, the secretive human resources division of the CCP, and ultimately approved by the Politburo.

Erica Downs is a fellow at the Brookings Institution's John L. Thornton China Center. Michal Meidan is an analyst in Eurasia Group's Asia practice.

China Security, Issue 19, pp. 3-21 2011 World Security Institute

Name	Previous Positions	Current Positions
Su Shulin	General Manager, Sinopec Party Secretary, Sinopec Chairman, Sinopec Corp.	Governor, Fujian Province Deputy Party Secretary, Fujian Province
Fu Chengyu	General Manager, CNOOC Party Secretary, CNOOC Chairman, CNOOC Ltd.	Chairman, Sinopec Party Secretary, Sinopec Chairman of the Board of Directors, Sinopec Corp.
Wang Yilin	Deputy General Manager, CNPC Party Committee Member, CNPC Non-executive director, PetroChina	Chairman, CNOOC Party Secretary, CNOOC Chairman of the Board of Directors, CNOOC Ltd.

China's Oil Executive Reshuffle

What is less obvious is why the CCP reshuffled China's oil executives. The Organization Department's personnel appointments are fundamental to the entire political system in China because they extend to every state entity. However, outside observers have very little information about how the Organization Department makes its decisions, which are deliberated behind the closed doors of its unmarked office building in Beijing. Although officials from the department occasionally offer some insight in interviews with the Chinese media, they do not provide a full account of why particular decisions were made. Consequently, we must infer motives from careful analysis of specific cases. The personnel changes at China's NOCs are an ideal case study because they shed light on the complex ties between wealthy and powerful state-owned corporations and the party-state.

This essay examines four hypotheses about why the CCP appointed Su, Fu and Wang to new positions. The hypotheses are: patronage; the revolving door between government and business in China; improving corporate governance; and lastly, managing competition between the NOCs. Our main finding is that patronage and the revolving door between government and business best explain Su's move to Fujian Province, while improving corporate governance and managing competition best explain the moves of Fu and Wang.

The oil executive reshuffle also provides some insight into the complex relationship between the CCP, the central government and the NOCs. On the one hand, Su's promotion to governor and deputy party secretary of Fujian Province is the latest example of the oil industry's longstanding political clout in the Chinese economic and political system more broadly as Su is expected to rise further within the Chinese bureaucracy. Patron-client ties between political elites from the oil industry and the increasing attractiveness of executives of China's flagship firms to the CCP as candidates for national leadership positions also explain Su's career trajectory (and those of other industry executives). On the other hand, the personnel changes at China's NOCs also reflect the efforts of the CCP and the Chinese government to curb the power of the "number one boss" (divi bashou) at China's NOCs by limiting the number of positions the top executive concurrently holds, to level the playing field between the three NOCs, and to improve corporate governance at these companies.

The Relationship Between China's NOCs, the Government and the CCP

The casual observer of China's oil industry might easily think that the ultimate authority over China's state-owned oil companies is the Chinese state. Ownership, however, does not always equal control, and this is true for China's NOCs. The com-

panies' political power, financial clout and technical expertise provide them with considerable influence SASAC has begun to over energy projects and policies in China.⁴ Not only do the NOCs and their CEOs have higher bureaucrat- exert more influence over ic ranks than some of the government and official centrally-administered bodies responsible for the energy sector,⁵ the NOCs enterprises in recent years. are also some of the most profitable state-owned

enterprises (SOEs) in China.⁶ Moreover, the NOCs have the expertise required to discover, develop, produce and transport the oil and natural gas China needs to help fuel its continued economic rise. Finally, the combination of technical knowhow and a unique position within the political system gives the NOCs a strong say in policy debates and in the subsequent policy choices.

The institution that represents the Chinese government as the owner of China's NOCs is the State-owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission (SASAC).⁷ SASAC owns a major stake in the 121 large—and increasingly wealthy and powerful—firms it administers (known as *yangqi* in Chinese). SASAC originally was a relatively passive owner, neither harvesting its firms' profits nor selecting their top leaders. However, SASAC has begun to exert more influence over the yangqi in recent years. SASAC not only began to collect dividends in late 2007, but it has also linked the salaries of senior executives to the performance of their companies.⁸ More recently, SASAC issued new regulations on outbound investments by the yangqi, aimed at strengthening the security of state-owned assets abroad, in response to mounting economic losses in overseas ventures.⁹

Despite SASAC's increased activism, its authority over the NOCs is eclipsed by that of the CCP, which retains the power to appoint the top executives at CNOOC, CNPC and Sinopec. These personnel decisions are made by the Organization Department, which Richard McGregor, a former China bureau chief of the Financial Times, has described as "the largest and most powerful human resources body in the world."¹⁰ It is the gatekeeper that all individuals must pass en route to senior positions in government, business, academia and the media.¹¹ The department's selections are then ratified by the Politburo and implemented by the Ministry of Personnel, which functions largely as an arm of the Organization Department, with many of its officials concurrently occupying positions in the department.

How to Explain the Moves?

The opacity of the Organization Department's decision-making has prompted much speculation about the motivations behind the recent reshuffling of oil executives at CNOOC, CNPC and Sinopec. In this section, we examine four hypotheses about why these moves were made. Our analysis is primarily based on Chinese and international media reports, interviews with oil industry analysts in China and the literature on the relationship between business and politics in China. Taken together, the four hypotheses help explain the personnel changes at the top of China's NOCs.

Hypothesis 1: The oil executive reshuffle occurred because a top leader promoted one of his clients.

Patronage ties between oil executives and senior leaders who spent portions of their careers in the oil industry are probably one factor behind the oil executive reshuffle. Su Shulin, Wang Yilin and Fu Chengyu all have links to either Zhou Yong-kang, a member of the Politburo Standing Committee since 2007, or Zeng Qinghong, who retired from the Politburo Standing Committee in 2007 but remains influential behind the scenes. Both Zhou and Zeng likely have strong influence over personnel appointments in the oil sector.¹²

Patron-client relations between political elites from the oil industry have persisted throughout the history of the People's Republic of China. For example, Yu Qiuli, who rose from Minister of Petroleum Industry (1958-1964), to become a vice premier (1975-1982), member of the Politburo (1976-1987) and deputy secretary general of the Central Military Commission (1982-1987), accelerated the political career of his secretary, Zeng Qinghong. Yu helped Zeng obtain a series of successively higher positions in China's oil industry (1982-1984). Zeng helped Zhou Yongkang, whom he first met on an inspection tour of the Liaohe Oilfield in the early 1980s, secure appointments as minister of land resources (1998), Sichuan party secretary (1999), minister of public security (2002), member of the Politburo and Secretariat of the Sixteenth Central Committee (2002), and member of the Seventeenth Central Committee.¹³

Fu Chengyu, Su Shulin and Wang Yilin's careers in the oil industry overlapped with those of Zeng Qinghong and Zhou Yongkang. Fu reportedly worked as Zeng's assistant at CNOOC in the early 1980s, and Zeng reportedly helped Fu climb the corporate ladder at CNOOC.¹⁴ Su, Wang and Zhou, whose careers in the oil industry span decades, all worked at CNPC in the 1990s, albeit in different parts of the company.

Zhou not only spent more than 30 years working in the oil industry, including serving as the general manager of CNPC (1996-1998), he also has a role in ratifying the individuals tapped by the Organization Department to fill specific positions by virtue of his seat on the Politburo Standing Committee. Zeng spent several years in the oil patch and also served as the director of the Organization Department (1999-

2002) and the executive secretary of the Secretariat (2002-2007), making him the number two person in charge of managing the party apparatus behind Hu Jintao. 15

However, neither Zhou nor Zeng can play kingmaker. Other members of the Politburo Standing Committee undoubtedly also have a say. They include Hu Jintao (because he is the general secretary of the CCP), Wen Jiabao (because of his responsibility for economic affairs and the State Council), Li Keqiang (because of his responsibility for economic affairs), and He Guoqiang (because of his experience in the oil industry).¹⁶

It is worth noting that the oil executive with arguably the closest ties to Zhou Yongkang, current CNPC general manager Jiang Jiemin, was not part of the recent oil executive reshuffle. Jiang has been identified as protégé of Zhou. According to one industry insider, a "rule of thumb" is that anyone above the director level at CNPC who worked at the Shengli oil field, where Zhou spent the early part of his career in the oil industry, was promoted within CNPC by Zhou, including Jiang.¹⁷

Hypothesis 2: The oil executive reshuffle occurred because the CCP is vetting business executives for national leadership positions.

Su Shulin's appointment as party secretary and acting governor of Fujian Province is part of the revolving door between business and government in China. Senior executives at China's *yangqi* are a talent pool for the CCP. These business leaders are valued by the CCP for their managerial prowess, understanding of economics and experience operating in the global economy. Executives who do a good job balancing their corporate objectives with the priorities of the CCP are attractive candidates for promotion to provincial and national leadership positions.

China's *yangqi* are a small but growing channel for elite recruitment.¹⁸ One indicator that executives are becoming a source of leaders for the CCP is their emergence as a distinct component of CCP Central Committees, whose memberships are dominated by leaders from the provinces, central government ministries and the military. In 2002, 17 corporate leaders were elected to the 356-member Sixteenth Central Committee, two as full members and 15 as alternates. In 2007, 22 corporate leaders were elected to the 371-member Seventeenth Central Committee, one as a full member and 21 as alternates. Although executives constitute a small percentage of the Central Committee, their inclusion indicates the CCP recognizes that the skills they developed in business are transferrable to government.

The marketization and internationalization of the Chinese economy has created a demand for political elites with experience operating in the global economy.¹⁹ Managers from China's flagship firms, which have subsidiaries listed on international stock exchanges, operations spanning the globe, and partnerships with foreign companies, fill this need. Indeed, the CCP has even established a school directly under the Organization Department to train executives from the *yangqi* and the financial industry.²⁰

Executives who successfully balance pursuing their corporate agendas with advancing—or at least not undermining—the priorities of the CCP have been promoted to provincial and national leadership positions (see table below). One prominent recent example of an executive who became a government minister is Xiao Yaqing, who was the general manager of China Aluminum Group (Chinalco) before his promotion to deputy secretary-general of the State Council. The secret of Xiao's success was his ability to simultaneously promote corporate and national interests. In 2008, Xiao engineered Chinalco's purchase of a 9 percent stake in the Anglo-Australian mining company Rio Tinto, derailing a proposed takeover of Rio Tinto by BHP Billiton. Had the merger occurred, the new firm would have controlled one-third of the global iron ore market. This acquisition not only furthered Xiao's objective of transforming Chinalco into a diversified global mining company, it also addressed the Chinese leadership's concern that a merger between Rio Tinto and BHP Billiton would have resulted in higher prices for iron ore, a commodity critical to China's economic growth.²¹

Name	Business Position	Government Position	
Li Xiaopeng General Manager, China Huaneng Group		Party Secretary and Governor (2010-), Shanxi Province	
Wei Liucheng	General Manager, China National Offshore Oil Corporation	Party Secretary (2007-2011) and Governor (2004-2007), Hainan Province	
Guo Shengkun	General Manager, Aluminum Corporation of China	Party Secretary (2007-), Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region	
Zhu Yanfeng	General Manager, China FAW Group Corporation	Vice Governor (2007-), Jilin Province	

Examples of CEOs Promoted to Provincial Leadership Positions

Su Shulin's move to Fujian Province is largely explained as part of the broader trend of executives entering the political elite. First, Su's new position further solidifies his role as one of China's rising political stars. He is now one of seven officials born in the 1960s to achieve full-ministerial rank.²²

Second, Su's promotion is consistent with the CCP's practice of vetting promising candidates for leadership positions by rotating them through positions in different parts of the country and different administrative units to assess their performance in a variety of settings.²³ The provinces are the primary channel for elite recruitment in China, and numerous CEOs have occupied provincial party and government posts en route to high-ranking positions in the central government. Su worked in the oil

industry for more than 20 years before he briefly served as head of the Organization Department in Liaoning Province in 2006-2007. His tenure was cut short when Chen Tonghai resigned as general manager of Sinopec in July 2007 due to corruption charges, and Su was called back to Beijing to replace him.²⁴ The Organization Department reportedly tapped Su to clean up Sinopec because of his "solid political foundation" and "good sense of the overall good."²⁵

Name	Birth Year	Current Position
Su Shulin	1962	Deputy Party Secretary and Governor, Fujian Province
Zhou Qiang	1960	Party Secretary and People's Congress Chairman, Hunan Province
Nuer Bekri	1961	Deputy Party Secretary and Chairman, Xinjiang Uighur Autonomous Region
Hu Chunhua	1963	Party Secretary and People's Congress Chairman, Inner Mongolia Autonomous Region
Sun Zhengcai	1963	Party Secretary and People's Congress Chairman, Jilin Province
Lu Hao	1967	First Secretary, Communist Youth League
Zhang Qingwei	1961	Deputy Party Secretary and Acting Governor, Hebei Province

Officials Born in the 1960s with Full Ministerial Rank

Third, Su's management experience and knowledge of economic affairs appear to have been a factor in his appointment to Fujian Province. The two decades he spent in senior management positions at both CNPC and Sinopec, two of China's most profitable *yangqi*, which ranked 7th and 10th, respectively, on the 2010 Fortune Global 500, attest to the emphasis the CCP lays on both executive and political skills. Indeed, at the time of his move to Fujian, a senior official from the Organization Department acknowledged Su's long career in China's oil industry, familiarity with modern enterprise management and operation and his strong organizational and leadership skills.²⁶

One initiative undertaken by Su while he was at CNPC that apparently impressed the CCP was his controversial move in the late 1990s to cut oil production at Daqing to prolong the life of the field and buy time to develop other industries.²⁷ His decision subsequently proved effective, and contributed to his promotion to vice-president of CNPC in 2000. Two years later, Su was the youngest person elected an alternate member of the Sixteenth Central Committee at age 40.

There are, however, several blemishes on Su's record as a manager. In 2002, when Su was general manager of the Daqing Oilfield Company, he failed to quell protests by laid-off workers demanding better severance packages, which were ultimately suppressed by a paramilitary operation.²⁸ More recently, Sinopec delivered a lackluster performance in 2010, which included declines in reserves and a downgrade in estimated production growth for 2011-2015.²⁹ Moreover, less than two weeks after Su's departure from Sinopec, receipts indicating that officials at Sinopec's Guangdong branch had purchased \$250,000 worth of liquor with company cash appeared on the internet. The "astronomically priced liquor incident" ignited public anger toward Sinopec at a time of rising oil prices.³⁰ These blemishes suggest that other factors besides Su's track record as a *yangqi* executive also help explain his appointment to Fujian.

The case of Fu Chengyu, however, illustrates that good management skills alone are not sufficient for promotion into the political elite nor do patronage ties guarantee a move into higher political office. Fu is widely regarded inside and outside of China as having done a stellar job at the helm of CNOOC. In addition, CNOOC also greatly outperformed Sinopec in 2010. However, Sinopec is likely Fu's swan song. He is already 60 years old, the retirement age for vice-ministers, and his role as company chairman will only extend his time at Sinopec by three years.³¹ His move to Sinopec therefore suggests that there were additional, corporate goals behind the recent executive shuffle, which are discussed in hypotheses three and four.

Hypothesis 3: The oil executive reshuffle is part of the party-state's bid to improve corporate governance in centrally-administered enterprises.

The oil executive reshuffle is also part of the Chinese party-state's efforts to improve corporate governance. This objective has been largely ignored in many Western analyses of the oil boss switch, which have cited it as an example of the Party's disregard of corporate governance. First, the executive reshuffle created a potential conflict of interests because as the executives were changing jobs at the parent company level, they kept their old positions in the listed subsidiaries.³² Second, the moves violate several listing rules—most significantly that directors should not engage in business in direct competition with their firms; that a company should make public significant changes in the jobs of its directors and that a company should disclose price sensitive information.³³ More broadly, the move was deemed to be yet another instance of the party's absolute control over its corporate interests.³⁴

However, the Organization Department's reshuffle of China's oil executives dovetails with the government's attempt to reassert control over its corporate assets and advance SASAC's goals for reforming the *yangqi*. This reflects the government's concern about the disproportionate power that the *yangqi* have in the system and the NOC's ability to disregard the CCP's goals in pursuit of their corporate interests. In this context then, the oil boss switch is seen by many Chinese analysts, on the contrary, as a step towards better corporate governance and a reflection of the rising power of SASAC.

SASAC has set out a number of related goals for the *yangqi* under its guidance. One goal is to fight corruption. A second objective is to curb the power of the "number one boss" to prevent corporate leaders from becoming too independent and accumu-

lating power in corporate fiefdoms.³⁵ A third goal is to establish independent boards that will promote the profitability and operational efficiency of the *yangqi*.³⁶

Fighting Corruption

Corruption has long been one of the most severe challenges not only to corporate governance but also to the CCP's political legitimacy.³⁷ The severity of the phenomenon was highlighted most recently during the CCP's 90th anniversary following a string of high level corruption cases, including ministers and top corporate bosses:

Liu Zhijin, China's railway minister; Huang Guangyu, the founder of home appliance retailer GOME; Kang Rixin, former head of the China National Nuclear Corporation, and Chen Tonghai, former Sinopec boss.³⁸ According to China's central bank, corrupt Chinese officials smuggled an estimated 800 billion RMB (\$123.6 billion) out of the country over a 15-year

Corruption is one of the most severe challenges to corporate governance and the party's political legitimacy.

period.³⁹ Finally, public frustration with rampant corruption combined with an increasing distrust of the *yangqi* is also of concern to the government as the *yangqi*'s large revenues and higher incomes—indications of their monopoly privileges—are subject to criticism in the Chinese media.⁴⁰

The case that has become SASAC's poster child for the fight against corruption in China's *yangqi* is that of former Sinopec boss Chen Tonghai. The son of Chen Weida (who was party secretary of Tianjin from 1978 to 1984 and deputy head of the Central Committee of Politics and Law from 1984 to 1988), Chen was considered to be a rising star in China's oil and gas sector. Despite his notoriously lavish tastes and high personal expense bills, he was a young and successful manager at Sinopec, a staunch advocate of pricing reforms in the oil sector and a promising leader slated for promotion to SASAC or the national energy bureaucracy.⁴¹ Yet his political fortunes waned when he was plucked out of Sinopec on corruption charges in June 2007.⁴²

For Li Rongrong, then head of SASAC, the Chen Tonghai case was representative of the perils of the "number one boss" culture at the *yangqi*, highlighting the lack of adequate power over the oil industry and the flawed corporate governance structure.⁴³ Li Rongrong used it to further press for the *yangqi* to establish boards of directors at the holding company level, an initiative begun in 2004.⁴⁴ The pilot program was tested in a number of the *yangqi*. Although resistance has been high in the oil sector, the current round of personnel shuffles ahead of the top leadership change in 2012 meant that the time was ripe not only for new leadership at the head of Sinopec, but also to move forward with SASAC's reform program in all three NOCs.⁴⁵

Indeed, SASAC's ability to shore up support from the CCP's Organization Department in pursuit of its reform goals seems to be increasing. For example, Wang Yong, who took over SASAC from Li Rongrong in August 2010 has extensive experience dealing with the *yangqi* from his tenure at the 5th bureau of the Organization Department, where he oversaw appointments to the *yangqi*.⁴⁶ Wang Yong's party credentials, through his tenures at both the party's corruption watchdog

SASAC's ability to shore up support from the Party's Organization Department seems to be increasing. and the Organization Department, strengthen his ability to gain the Party's support for moving ahead with SASAC's corporate governance reforms. While the Party's reluctance to surrender control over its corporate interests has represented a significant obstacle to corporate governance reforms, Wang Yong's personal connections and experience probably allow

him to reconcile CCP and SASAC objectives.⁴⁷ Second, SASAC's reform plan clearly supports China's goals for its Twelfth Five-Year Plan (FYP) for 2011-2015.

Indeed, as Beijing introduces its new FYP and looks to restructure its economy, the government aims to redistribute wealth from its corporate entities to house-holds. Part of the reform includes increasing dividend payments from SOEs that would then be channeled into social welfare funds, thereby alleviating some of the burden that local governments bear.⁴⁸ Achieving these goals will require stronger government oversight, and better bookkeeping in the companies, which in turn is lending ballast to SASAC's goals.

Curbing the power of the "number one boss"

The oil executive reshuffle is also part of SASAC's efforts to curb the power of the "number one boss" of the *yangqi* by, first and foremost, preventing them from staying in one company for too long and breaking up their fiefdoms.⁴⁹ A longer-term and more ambitious goal is to introduce a system of internal checks and balances within the company leadership by creating a board of directors in the holding companies and separating the roles of chairman and general manager.

The board of directors pilot program dates back to 2004 and aims to set up boards in the holding companies of the *yangqi*, gradually staff them with external managers and entrust them with greater authority for personnel, financial decisions and strategic orientation. The goal is to allow SASAC greater scrutiny of the "middle layer" between SASAC and the listed firm.⁵⁰ The program was kicked off with Baoshan Steel Company, in which the board of directors oversees the entire firm (including its holding company). The company then added two independent directors to its board, including one from Hong Kong and one from Singapore in 2006.⁵¹ By 2010, 30 *yangqi* had set up boards of directors.⁵² However, the pace of reform may have been slower than anticipated since SASAC aimed for 30 *yangqi* by 2008.⁵³

The Organization Department and the State Council support SASAC's goal of establishing boards of directors for CNOOC and Sinopec, distinct from the boards of directors of their internationally-listed subsidiaries, CNOOC Ltd. and Sinopec Corp.⁵⁴ Indeed, on the day of Fu's nomination to head Sinopec, Wang Erchan, vice minister of the Organization Department, announced that Sinopec would establish a board of directors and separate the posts of chairman and president.⁵⁵ According

to Wang, "this is the necessary requirement when the reform of a state-owned enterprise reaches a certain stage. After the board of directors is established, it will need to stick to the principle of democratic centrism. Major investment projects, major reform measures and the appointment and dismissal of important cadres will follow the principle of collective study and decision-making."⁵⁶

Consequently, Sinopec and CNOOC established boards of directors and CNPC followed suit in November.⁵⁷ At each company, the top three positions are held by different individuals. Fu Chengyu, Wang Yilin and Jiang Jiemin hold the posts of chairman of the board and party secretary at Sinopec, CNOOC and CNPC, respectively. The position of general manager is held by Wang Tianpu at Sinopec, Yang Hua at CNOOC and Zhou Jiping at CNPC (even though the English translation of Yang Hua's position at CNOOC is President, the Chinese term, *zongjingli*, is the same as his peers).

This new division of labor among the top executives reflects the party-state's objective of creating an internal checks-and-balances system by having different individuals occupy different leadership positions. Prior to the establishment of the boards of directors at China's NOCs, the general manager wielded enormous decision-making power because he also served as party secretary. However, under the new leadership structure, it is the chairman of the board that concurrently holds the post of party secretary. The purpose of having the chairman of the board also serve as party secretary is intended to increase the authority of the board vis-à-vis the general manager.⁵⁸

A separation of roles at the parent-level companies of China's NOCs began in August 2010 when Fu Chengyu stepped down as chief executive of CNOOC Ltd. Yang Hua, who was previously president and chief financial officer of CNOOC Ltd., stepped in to replace him.⁵⁹ Fu, however, retained his positions as general manager and party secretary of CNOOC and chairman of the board of CNOOC Ltd.

The establishment of boards of directors at Sinopec and CNOOC is an initial step towards SASAC's goal of more transparent and independent boards of directors with greater authority for managerial appointments and compensation. In some of the *yanqgi*, where the boards of directors are already well established, SASAC is contemplating transferring its decision-making powers to the board. But that is unlikely to happen in the NOCs anytime soon. For one, the entrenched interests in the oil sector run deep and resistance to the reform is staunch.⁶⁰ Significantly, the lack of scrutiny over the parent company allows the NOCs to shield unprofitable assets and minimize their impact on the productive assets, which are in the listed company.⁶¹ What is more, while the CCP may acknowledge the need for more transparency in its *yangqi*, it remains reluctant to cede control over its strategic assets.⁶² As the saying goes, the "three old" sources of power (the Party Committee, the employees representative Committee and the union) are resisting change from the "three new" (board of directors, the supervision committee, and the shareholders committee) powers that SASAC is trying to promote.⁶³ For now, Fu, Wang and Jiang are the most important decision makers in these firms since they hold the position of party secretary and chairman. According to an anonymous source at SASAC, the hope is that the creation of a more professional board will help boost the *yangqi*'s profitability and performance by overseeing financial decisions and minimizing risk since the size and risk profile of the NOC's financial investments and overseas activities is increasing substantially.⁶⁴

Hypothesis 4: The oil executive reshuffle occurred because the CCP intervenes in corporate structures in order to level the playing field in monopoly sectors.

Finally, the oil executive reshuffle is a means to level the playing field in the oil industry. Rotating executives within an industry to manage competition between firms has been a standard practice of the CCP. One of the most prominent examples occurred in late 2004, when the Organization Department reshuffled the executives of China's "big three" telecommunications companies: China Mobile, China Unicom, and China Telecom.⁶⁶ One of the motivations may have been to reign in excessive competition between the firms and protect their profitability. According to Edward Tian, then head of China Netcom, a fourth telecom firm, "[t]he competition was very furious. It's like three brothers fighting each other for no clear objective. The parents say: 'Let's change your seats. You will see each other from another angle. You had better behave yourselves from now on.²⁷⁶⁷

Recent moves in the telecom industry may also shed light on the planned (or hoped) trajectory of the NOCs. In May 2010, the leadership positions at China Mobile were separated with Wang Jianzhou retaining the positions of party secretary and chairman of the board while Li Yue became chief executive of China Mobile. A month later, Xi Guohua, vice-minister of industry and information technology (MIIT) was parachuted into China Mobile to take over the position of party chief from Wang Jianzhou, who will remain chairman until his retirement.⁶⁸ Reports suggest that Xi who is already 60—the required retirement age for *yangqi* executives at vice-ministerial level—will be a temporary figure. He is expected to bolster China Mobile politically and give the company a leg up on its two rivals and help smooth over the transition while cleaning up the company.⁶⁹

Similarly, the CCP's reshuffling of China's oil executives may have been partly aimed at enhancing the competitiveness of Sinopec with respect to its domestic peers by appointing Fu Chengyu as the new "number one boss." In 2010, Sinopec's internationally-listed subsidiary (Sinopec Corp.) did not perform nearly as well as those of CNOOC (CNOOC Ltd.) and CNPC (PetroChina).⁷⁰ Sinopec Corp.'s year-on-year growth net profit was 13.7 percent, far below the 41.5 percent increase posted by PetroChina and the 84.5 percent jump posted by CNOOC Ltd.⁷¹ Sinopec Corp.'s poor performance is primarily due to the fact that it is China's largest refiner and thus the company hardest hit by state-set prices for diesel and gasoline. However, Sinopec Corp. and Sinopec have also struggled more than their domestic peers to maintain oil output at home and to grow production abroad.

Fu Chengyu's track record at CNOOC indicates that he has the skills and experience to help remedy Sinopec's weaknesses. First, Fu presided over a 237 percent increase in CNOOC Ltd.'s net oil and natural gas production increased between 2004 and 2010.⁷² Second, Fu's substantial international exposure is likely to bolster Sinopec's efforts to build its global exploration and production portfolio. Fu not only earned a graduate degree at the University of Southern California, but he also worked for Philips Petroleum. Moreover, he spent nearly 30 years at CNOOC, a company created for the explicit purpose of partnering with foreign companies to explore for oil and natural gas in China's offshore waters.

What Does the Reshuffle Tell us about Relations Between the CCP and the NOCs?

In the absence of a full accounting from the Organization Department, we examined four hypotheses about why the oil executive reshuffle occurred: patronage, the revolving door between business and politics, corporate governance reforms and efforts to manage competition among China's three major NOCs. Of these, patronage and the role of major SOEs as a channel for elite recruitment in China best explain why the CCP promoted Su Shulin from general manager and party secretary of Sinopec to acting governor and deputy party secretary of Fujian Province. The party-state's intention to improve corporate governance at China's NOCs sheds some light on why the Organization Department moved Fu Chengyu from CNOOC to Sinopec and Wang Yilin from CNPC to CNOOC. The CCP may also have tapped Fu to lead Sinopec in a bid to enhance Sinopec's competitiveness vis-à-vis its domestic peers.

The multiple motivations behind China's oil executive reshuffle indicate that the relationship between the CCP, the Chinese government and China's NOCs is more complex than it may appear at first glance and that the balance of power within this relationship remains constantly in flux. China's NOCs have considerable influence over the government: their growing financial power combined with their technical knowhow and their political rank allows them to wield considerable power in energy policymaking and tilt the political agenda in their favor. Moreover, the NOCs tend to amalgamate corporate interests with national interests, thereby reinforcing the reason for government support of their agendas. Indeed, many *yangqi* CEOs strive to use their corporate careers as springboards into the national leadership by growing their companies in ways that advance the interests of the party-state and thus building their own personal political capital. As they rise through the ranks of the party-state, they perpetuate the patronage system and, in turn, help cultivate the next generation of political leaders from China's flagship firms.

In this context, some outside observers also viewed the oil boss switch as the latest example of the political clout of China's oil industry. To be sure, Su Shulin's move to Fujian illustrates how the CEOs of China's wealthy and powerful SOEs can use their companies to advance their political careers. But there is little evidence to suggest that Su's promotion—beyond an additional example of the importance of patronage in the Chinese system—will give rise to the birth of a new interest group, or the revival of a petroleum faction in Chinese politics.

At the same time, the NOC's ability to partake in policy making comes at a price: they are bound to the CCP through deeply entrenched structural ties and must therefore remain subject to the CCP's goals. But when the NOCs prioritize corporate objectives over CCP goals—as they have in the past—and are seen to be steeping out of line, the CCP has several levers to rein them in. As revealed by the appointments of Fu to Sinopec and Wang to CNOOC, and the establishment of boards of directors at Sinopec, CNOOC and CNPC, the CCP still has levers to control its corporate giants and is seeking to curb the power of the "number one bosses" of some of China's largest firms even as it seeks to promote some of them to national leadership positions. Indeed, the establishment of boards of directors and the appointment of two different individuals to occupy the positions of chairman of the board/party secretary and general manager does not diminish the CCP's authority over the NOCs because the CCP determines who holds all three posts. In this latest round of tug-of-war between corporate interests and the party-state, the party-state is pulling rank.

*The authors thank Bo Kong, Cheng Li and Barry Naughton for helpful comments and Meara Androphy for research assistance.

Notes

¹ Ye Shijie [叶石界], "Su Shulin Enters Fujian: Fujian's Heavy Industrialization Speeding Up [苏树林入闽:福建"重型化"或提速]," 21st Century Business Herald [21世纪经济导报], April 6, 2011, <u>http://www.21cbh.com/HTML/2011-4-7/2NMDAwMDIzMTA2NQ.html</u>.

² "Fu Chengyu Lands in Sinopec, Wang Yilin Replaces CNOOC Chairman [傅成玉空降中石 化 王宜林接任中海油董事长]," 21st Century Business Herald [21世纪经济导报], April 8, 2011, http://www.21cbh.com/HTML/2011-4-8/20MDAwMDIzMTQ2OA.html.

³ Ibid.

⁴ Bo Kong, *China's International Petroleum Policy*, California: Praeger Security International, 2010.

⁵ CNOOC, CNPC and Sinopec all hold vice-ministerial rank. Prior to the oil executive reshuffle in April 2011, the general managers of CNOOC (Fu Chengyu), CNPC (Jiang Jiemin) and Sinopec (Su Shulin) all held vice-ministerial rank. Jiang Jiemin and Su Shulin are alternate members of the Sixteenth CCP Central Committee, and Fu Chengyu is a member of the Central Commission of Discipline Inspection.

⁶ "Central Enterprise Profit Rankings Released, Energy and Communications in Top 10 [央企利润排行榜公布 能源通讯企业居前十]," <u>http://finance.sina.com.cn/g/20100820/15558519614.shtml</u>.

⁷ For more on SASAC, see Barry Naughton, "SASAC Rising," *China Leadership Monitor*, No. 14 (2005); and Barry Naughton, "SASAC and Rising Corporate Power in China," *China Leadership Monitor*, No. 24 (2008).

⁸ Barry Naughton, "Profiting the SASAC Way," *China Economic Quarterly*, No. 2 (2008), pp. 19-26.

⁹ State-owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission, "Interim Measures on the Supervision and Administration of the Overseas State-owned Assets of Central Enterprises [中央企业境外国有资产监督管理暂行办法]," SASAC Order No. 26, June 24, 2011, <u>http://www.gov.cn/flfg/2011-06/24/content 1891821.htm</u>; State-owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission, "Interim Measures on the Administration of the Overseas State-owned Property Rights of Central Enterprises [中央企业境外国有产权管理暂行办法]," SASAC Order No. 27, June 24, 2011, <u>http://www.gov.cn/flfg/2011-06/27/content 1893993.htm</u>. See also, Lan Xinzhen, "An Achilles Heel: State regulator tightens supervision over state overseas assets," *Beijing Review*, July 11, 2011, <u>http://www.bjreview.com.cn/business/txt/2011-07/11/content_375535.htm</u>.

¹⁰ Richard McGregor, *The Party: The Secret World of China's Communist Rulers* (Harper Collins, 2010), p. 69.

¹¹ *Ibid.*, pp. 72-73.

¹² McGregor, *The Party*, pp. 81-82; and John Garnaut, "Up against the great wall of China," *Sydney Morning Herald*, Nov. 21, 2009.

¹³ This paragraph is based on Erica S. Downs, "Business Interest Groups in Chinese Politics: The Case of the Oil Companies," in Cheng Li, ed., *China's Changing Political Landscape: Prospects for Democracy* (Brookings Institution Press, 2008), p. 134.

¹⁴ "Zeng Qinghong falls into passivity, protégé defects to Wen Jiabao's NOC [曾庆红陷入被动 旧部投诚温家宝收编石油业]," *Mingjing* [明镜], Feb. 25, 2011, <u>http://www.wenxuecity.com/</u> <u>news/2011/02/25/1290382.html</u>; Shizhi Guo, "The business development of China's National Oil Companies: The Government to Business Relationship in China," Rice University paper, March 2007, <u>http://www.rice.edu/energy/publications/docs/NOCs/Papers/NOC_Guo%20Chi-</u> <u>na.pdf</u> Guo identifies Zeng Qinghong as CNOOC's patron within the top leadership and Zhou Yongkang as CNPC's.

¹⁵ Email correspondence from Alice Miller, June 29-30, 2011.

 $^{16}\,$ Email correspondence from Alice Miller, June 29, 2011; and email correspondence from Cheng Li, Sept. 6, 2011.

¹⁷ Interview, Beijing, April 20, 2007.

¹⁸ Cheng Li, "China's Midterm Jockeying Gearing up for 2012 (Part 4: Top Leaders of Major State-Owned Enterprises)," *China Leadership Monitor*, No. 34 (2011); and Cheng Li, "The Rise of China's Yuppie Corps.: The Top CEOs to Watch," *China Leadership Monitor*, No. 14 (2005). Both articles are available at <u>http://www.hoover.org/publications/china-leadership-monitor</u>.

 $^{20}\,$ "Many high-ranking officials at central enterprises become high-ranking officials in local government," *Nanfang Daily.*

²¹ Carol Chan, "Chinalco chief happy to mix it with the big boys; Xiao Yaqing says US\$14 billion stake in Rio Tinto just the start," *South China Morning Post*, May 12, 2008; and "Analysis – Chinalco seeks iron, Alcoa Alcan assets in Rio deal," *Reuters*, Feb. 1, 2008.

²² "Provincial-level ministers born in the 60s break the rules, on average taking 21.3 years to reach deputy minister [60后省部级官员多破格提拔平均用21.3年至副部]," *Yangcheng Wanbao* [羊城晚报], April 25, 2011, <u>http://news.xinhuanet.com/politics/2011-04/25/c 121343869</u>. <u>htm</u>; and Raymond Li, "Reshuffle puts '60s generation into spotlight; Su Shulin, in line to lead Fujian, joins set of young political stars," *South China Morning Post*, March 21, 2011.

²³ McGregor, *The Party*, pp. 82-83.

²⁴ *Ibid.*, p. 64.

²⁵ Shirley Lam, "Mainland SOEs owe Hong Kong market transparency," *South China Morning Post*, June 30, 2007.

²⁶ Wang Huazhong, "Managers Bring New Skills to Govt," *China Daily*, April 7, 2011.

²⁷ Zhao Jianfei [赵剑飞] and Yang Yue [杨悦], "Sinopec general manager Su Shulin again switches to a career as an official [中石化总经理苏树林再转仕途]," *New Century* [新世纪], April 11, 2011, <u>http://finance.sina.com.cn/roll/20110411/00269664487.shtml</u>; and

Xu Yihe, "Su sees people power as vital," *Upstream*, March 28, 2008.

²⁸ Leslie Hook, "Sinopec chief tipped for political post," *Financial Times*, March 22, 2011.

²⁹ David Hurd, "Industry Alert: Oil & Gas," Deutsche Bank Global Markets Research, May 31, 2011.

³⁰ Andrew Higgins, "China's oil giant runs up a scandalous booze bill," Washington Post, May 8, 2011.

³¹ Wu Qing [吴清], "New System, New Development [中国石油石化]," China Petroleum and Petrochemical [新体制 新发展], No. 8 (2011), p. 26.

³² Shirley Yam, "Corporate governance takes back seat in musical chairs," *South China Morning Post*, April 16, 2011.

³³ Ibid.; and "Confessions of a reluctant investor in mainland firms," South China Morning Post, May 28, 2011.

³⁴ "China Moves Top Bosses in Oil Sector," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 9, 2011.

 35 Deng Yao [邓瑶], "New breakthrough in central enterprise reform: three NOCs attempt to

reform Board of Directors [央企改革新突破: 三大油企初设董事会]," 21st Century Business Herald [21世纪经济报道], April 13, 2011; <u>http://www.21cbh.com/HTML/2011-4-14/zNM-DAwMDIzMjQzNA.html</u>.

³⁶ "Sinopec and CNOOC prepare to establish group Board of Directors [中石化中 海油筹建集团董事会]," *Xinjing Bao* [新京报], April 12, 2011, <u>http://money.163.</u> <u>com/11/0412/02/71DG2P1B00253B0H.html</u>.

³⁷ "Fighting graft a factor in Party's survival," *Shanghai Daily*, Jan. 14, 2010; "CPC discipline watchdog stresses collective decision-making to fight corruption," *Xinhua*, July 19, 2010; and Xie Yu, "Crimes rising among business elite: Report," *China Daily*, Jan. 7, 2010.

³⁸ "Chinese Communists, 90 years later, still fighting corruption," *CNN*, June 25, 2011. Some reports attribute Kang's downfall to espionage rather than corruption. Minnie Chan, "The enemies within: tales of greed," *South China Morning Post*, Sept. 4, 2011.

³⁹ Jamil Anderlini, "Corrupt officials took \$124bn out of China,"*Financial Times*, June 16, 2011, <u>http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/1af60a9c-9841-11e0-ae45-00144feab49a.html#axzz1Rqq6bZz4</u>.

⁴⁰ Naughton, "SASAC and Rising Corporate Power in China"; "The salaries of senior managers at telecommunications firms are higher than the average for executives at centrally-administered enterprises [运营商高层薪水高于央企高管平均水平]," July 7, 2011, Sina, <u>http://tech.sina.com.cn/t/2011-07-29/00215852319.shtml</u>; and "The average annual salary of executives at centrally-administered firms is 600,000 Yuan, China Mobile's Wang Jianzhou's is highest [央 企高管年薪平均60万元 中国移动王建宙最高]," *Jinan Times* [济南时报], Oct. 1, 2010, <u>http://money.e23.cn/Content/2010-01-10/201011000048.html</u>.

⁴¹ McGregor, *The Party*, p. 64; Chen Wenxian, "Behind Chen Tonghai's resignation", July 9, 2007, *Xinhua China Oil, Gas & Petrochemicals*; and "Sinopec Five Vice Presidents to Retire," *China Chemical Reporter*, Feb. 26, 2005.

⁴² Many observers doubted that corruption was the sole cause of his downfall and cited additional reasons including fighting the government too overtly on price reforms, failing to complete the Qingdao refinery on time and on budget, or simply falling prey to factional infighting between Hu Jintao's Communist Youth League faction and Jiang Zemin's Shanghai faction. Interview with oil industry analyst, Beijing, 2007; McGregor, *The Party*, p. 64; "Media ties top Sinopec resignation to flagship China oil project," *Platts Commodity News*, July 5, 2007; and Cary Huang, "The rising sons," *South China Morning Post*, April 18, 2010.

⁴³ "Three NOCs take turns switching leaders, the process of reorganizing China's petroleum system [三巨头轮番换帅 中国石油系统整体过渡]," 21st Century Business Herald [21世纪经济 报道], April 13, 2011.

⁴⁴ "Li Rongrong distressed over Chen Tonghai case, central enterprises avoid 'number one bosses' abusing power [李荣融痛心陈同海案 央企将避免一把手滥用权力]," *China News Service* [中 国新闻网], March 6, 2008.

⁴⁵ Deng Yao, "New breakthrough in central enterprise reform;" and Daniel Ren, "Reshuffle puts CNOOC chairman into top slot at oil refiner Sinopec," *South China Morning Post*, April 9, 2011.

⁴⁶ "SASAC officials say Wang Yong is a soft hardliner, Li Rongrong goes to CPPCC [国资委干部 称王勇系温柔铁腕领导 李荣融将任职全国政协]," *China Business Journal* [中国经营], Aug. 24, 2010, <u>http://finance.ifeng.com/news/people/20100824/2546512.shtml</u>.

⁴⁷ Kang Yi [康怡] and Cheng Mingxia [程明霞], "Reorganization and clarification of the power boundaries of corporate committees, central enterprises experiment with 'taking risks' [党委 会董事会厘清权力边界 央企试点 "惊险一跳"]," *Economic Observer* [经济观察网], Feb. 13, 2009, <u>http://www.eeo.com.cn/eeo/jjgcb/2009/02/16/129316.shtml</u>.

⁴⁸ Naughton, "SASAC and Rising Corporate Power in China"; Yuan Yuan, "Fair Play and Fair Gain," *Beijing Review*, March 17, 2011; "Central enterprise compensation fact and fiction: CNOOC average salary 386,700 yuan [央企薪酬的浮云和真相:中海油员工均薪38.67万]," *Jinghua Shibao* [京华时报], May 10, 2011, <u>http://www.china5e.com/blog/?uid-2012-action-</u>

viewspace-itemid-1522; and Deng Yao, "New breakthrough in central enterprise reform."

⁴⁹ Deng Yao, "New breakthrough in central enterprise reform"; and interviews with long time observers of the Chinese oil industry, Beijing, September 2011.

⁵⁰ Email correspondence from Barry Naughton, Sept. 6, 2011.

⁵¹ Barry Naughton, "Top-Down Control: SASAC and the Persistence of State Ownership in China," Paper presented at the conference on "China and the World Economy," Leverhulme Centre for Research on Globalisation and Economic Policy (GEP), University of Nottingham, June 23, 2006.

⁵² Kang Yi and Cheng Mingxia "Reorganization and clarification of the power boundaries of corporate committees, central enterprises experiment with 'taking risks'."

⁵³ Leila Fernandez-Stembridge and Jean-François Huchet, "What's Next for China's SOEs," *Far Eastern Economic Review*, June 2, 2006.

⁵⁴ "The Group-level Company Holds a Meeting of Leading Cadres to Announce the Organization Department's Decision [总公司召开干部大会宣布中央决定]," CNOOC News Center [中国海油新闻中心], April 9, 2011, <u>http://www.cnooc.com.cn/data/html/news/2011-04-09/</u> <u>chinese/302025.html</u>.

⁵⁵ "The Group-level company holds a meeting of leading cadres to announce the Organization Department's decision [集团公司召开领导干部会议宣布中央决定]," *Sinopec News* [中国石化新闻网], April 8, 2011, <u>http://www.sinopecnews.com.cn/shnews/content/2011-04/08/content_964522.htm</u>; and "Sinopec and CNOOC prepare to establish group Board of Directors, chairman and general manager will be separate posts [中石化中海油筹建集 团董事会董事长总经理分设]," *Beijing News* [新京报], April 12, 2011, <u>http://news.cnfol.</u> com/110412/101,1588,9664171,00.shtml.

⁵⁶ Yu Chunlai[喻春来], "Three NOCs' reshuffle top-level for future strategy and adjustment [石化三巨头高层大换班未来战略或调整]," *National Business Daily* [每日经济新闻], April 12, 2011, <u>http://finance.sina.com.cn/roll/20110412/02409671158.shtml</u>.

⁵⁷ "Control of the three Chinese oil conglomorates broken up with their Board of Directors pitched against SASAC in the power struggle [三大油企一把手分权董事会与国资委将现博 弈],"博燃网, Nov. 14, 2011, <u>http://www.china5e.com/show.php?contentid=198807; and "CNPC Fills New Chairman Post," International Oil Daily, Nov. 8, 2011.</u>

⁵⁸ "Three oil barrels' major reshuffle ['三桶油'大换班]," New Century-Caixin [新世纪-财新 网], April 11, 2011, <u>http://www.zgjrw.com/News/2011411/home/525331235200.shtml</u>.

⁵⁹ Leslie Hook, "CNOOC's Fu to step down as chief executive," *Financial Times*, Aug. 19, 2010.

⁶⁰ "Three NOCs reshuffle top-levels, chairman and general manager to be separate posts [三大 石油公司高层大换班 董事长总经理分设]," *New Century* [新世], April 11, 2011, <u>http://finance.</u> <u>sina.com.cn/roll/20110411/00269664495.shtml</u>.

⁶¹ Email correspondence from Barry Naughton, Sept. 6, 2011.

- ⁶² Naughton, "Top-Down Control."
- ⁶³ Kang Yi and Cheng Mingxia, "Reorganization and clarification."
- ⁶⁴ "Three NOCs reshuffle top-levels."

⁶⁵ Ibid.

⁶⁶ "China to reshuffle telecom bosses – sources," *Reuters*, Oct. 29, 2004; and Guo Jian'er and Chen Zhiming, "China Mobile to have new manager," *China Daily*, Nov. 2, 2004.

⁶⁷ McGregor, *The Party*, p. 89.

⁶⁸ Simon Rabinovitch and Jamil Anderlini, "China Mobile changes party guard," *Financial Times*, July 1, 2011. It remains to be seen if he will assume the chairmanship or retain the sole position of party secretary after Wang's retirement. "Xi Guohua lands in China Mobile as 'number two boss' [奚国华空降中国移动 出任 '二把手']," *Ying Zhou Kan* [赢周刊], July 7, 2011, <u>http://</u>

finance.jrj.com.cn/people/2011/07/07142010387655.shtml. Wang's retirement date remains uncertain: party and *yangqi* officials of vice-ministerial rank retire at 60 (with extensions possible until 63), while ministerial ranking officials retire at 65. For some *yangqi*, though, exceptions are made. See Ma Xiaofang [马晓芳], "Xi Guohua 'switches positions' as China Mobile's Party secretary [奚国华'转岗'中移动党组书记]," *China Business News* [第一财经日报], July 1, 2011, <u>http://www.21cbh.com/HTML/2011-7-1/4MMDcyXzM00DE4Mw.html</u>; and "Three NOCs take turns switching leaders."

⁶⁹ Shen Jingting, "Ex-official named to No 2 spot at China Mobile," *China Daily*, July 1, 2011, <u>http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/business/2011-07/01/content_12818223.htm</u>; and Ma Xiao-fang, "Xi Guohua 'switches positions."

⁷⁰ For an assessment of the performance of CNOOC, CNPC and Sinopec in 2010, see Tom Grieder, "Senior Personnel Reshuffles Announced at China's NOCs Following Annual Results Announcements," *IHS Global Insight Daily Analysis*, April 11, 2011.

⁷¹ Ibid., and CNOOC Ltd., Annual Report 2010, p. 2.

⁷² CNOOC Ltd., Annual Report 2008, p. 3; and Annual Report 2010, p. 3.